
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, July 1st, 2014.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 



Steven Kessler, Board Member (absent)



Robert Foley, Board Member 
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member
Jim Creighton, Board Member

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Town Engineer



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning


*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF JUNE 3, 2014:
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked can we have a motion to adopt the minutes of June 3rd?
So moved, seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley stated on the question, I have some for Chris, minor.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE:
PB 11-11    a.
Letter dated June 17, 2014 from James C. Annicchiarico requesting the second one-year time extension to secure a building permit for the Amended Site Development Plan approval for CRP Sanitation, Inc. located at 2 Bayview Road.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 19-14 in favor of granting this time extension.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 20-06    b.
Letter dated June 17, 2014 from James W. Teed Jr. requesting the 13th 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Picciano Subdivision located on Maple Avenue.

Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman I make a motion that we approve Resolution #20-14.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 9-99      c.
Letter dated June 17, 2014 from Linda Whitehead, Esq. requesting the 11th 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Furnace Dock Inc. Subdivision located on Furnace Dock Road.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we adopt Resolution #21-14 granting the extension.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

*



*



*
RESOLUTION:
PB 2-14     a. Application of Mortimer Feinberg and Julie White for approval of a lot line adjustment between two properties located at 31 Brook Lane and 34 Brook Lane as shown on a drawing entitled “Lot Line Adjustment Map” prepared by Joseph R. Link, P.L.S. dated April 23, 2014.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we approve Resolution 22-14 approving the lot line adjustment. 
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARING (NEW): 

PB 13-05    a.
Public Hearing: Application of Kirquel Development Ltd. for Preliminary and Final Plat approval for Phase I of the Mill Court Crossing Subdivision for a 4 lot subdivision (with a conservation parcel) of a 52.78 acre parcel of property as shown on a drawing entitled “Phase I Subdivision Plan, Improvement Plan for Kirquel Development, Ltd.” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. dated June 16, 2014 and on a plat entitled “Phase I Subdivision Map prepared for Kirquel Development, Ltd.” prepared by Fehringer Surveying, P.C. dated June 13, 2014 and a letter dated June 18, 2014 from David Steinmetz, Esq. requesting the 4th six-month time extension of Preliminary Plat approval.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re going to sort of divide this into two areas right now.  We’re going to give you your extension first and then we’ll proceed with the public hearing.
Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 23-14 granting the 4th six-month time extension.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so this is a public hearing.  Mr. Steinmetz you want to open this public hearing with your own comments?

Mr. David Steinmetz responded thank you Madame Chair, members of the Board, David Steinmetz from the law firm of Zarin and Steinmetz representing Kirquel Development.  I’m going to try to be very brief because we have a fairly finite matter in front of the Board.  Just taking a step back for the benefit of the Board and the public.  This residential subdivision off Mill Court and Lexington Avenue was filed probably about 10 years ago as originally 27 lots.  As a result of the planning process it was reduced by the applicant to approximately 21 lots.  I would state for the record, although I was involved at the outset of this application, I was not involved shortly after it began to proceed through the process.  The Planning Board ultimately granted preliminary approval for 16 lots; 13 lots extending on a road extension off of Mill Court, 3 lots on Lexington Avenue.  That matter was litigated by Kirquel both in front of the New York State Supreme Court and the Appellate Division.  The result was the court upholding what the Planning Board had done in substantial measure with regard to the lot layout, addressing some of the conditions.  I was brought in, as the Board knows and as I explained at the work session to help this applicant basically fulfill what the Board had granted and what the court had upheld, so in essence, we were asked to take the applicant through final approval.  However, in an effort to simplify and facilitate the transfer of Cortway apartments which is not part of the application but is adjacent to the lots, as Chris is showing us on Lexington, we elected to come in and file for final approval for the 3 lots on Lexington; you see one at the top there on the north, 2 located in between two sections of Cortway apartments.  We have also shown a large lot, which is basically the area that Chris has in there which would be the subject of the remaining 13 lots were the second phase of the Mill Court or the residences of Mill Court to come back for final approval.  So, tonight we’re here solely and specifically with regard to the 3 lots on Lexington, a conservation parcel which is more or less rectangular in shape – Chris, if you could just run the outline of that.  That area in there is a conservation parcel that is proposed to be dedicated to the town, ownership by the Town of Cortlandt as well as the imposition of a conservation easement on portions of the lots that would be created on Lexington.  We had received a copy of a memorandum prepared by the town’s wetlands and biodiversity consultant, Steve Coleman.  We’ve received a copy of a communication from Cortlandt Watch and a draft of your Board’s proposed Resolution.  We believe that we are poised tonight to address a simplified application with regard to these 3 lots.  The subdivision of these 3 lots would allow my client to convey Cortway apartments together with those two lots that are sandwiched in the middle and therefore we’ve elected to file the application in this fashion.  We’re still giving the town the conservation parcel that was more or less created by a line that Mr. Kessler suggested we draw on the map to basically square this off.  No other development rights would be recognized on the balance of the parcel though there is a full expectation, and we’ve candidly disclosed to the Board that my client does intend to come back and deal with final approval for the balance of the subdivision at a later point in time.  Lastly, despite the fact that the court did not uphold the Board’s request for the creation and imposition of certain sight distance improvements at the intersection of Mill Court and Red Mill Road, my client has voluntarily offered to contribute the sum of $35,000, despite the fact that the court said it could not be a requirement of the town, my client has voluntarily agreed to provide those funds to the town in conjunction with the creation of sight distance improvements for the benefit of the residents of Mill Court, Red Mill Road and the community.  I know that the town engineer reported to you at your work session the other night that he had a study or an analysis performed and does know how those funds could be safely and appropriately spent to recognize the benefit of sight distance improvements and I would allow Mr. Vergano to comment further on that.  We really have nothing further to add.  There’s a draft Resolution which we’ve had a chance to review and we believe the conditions are fair and appropriate and memorialized what we have applied for tonight.  In sum, we’re here for preliminary and final approval solely with regard to the 3 new lots, the creation of the conservation parcel to be dedicated to the town and the reservation of the balance of the property for future subdivision in accordance with the Board’s preliminary approval.  I have nothing further to add and we’re pleased to listen to the comments of the Board and the public.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.  As was just stated, this is a public hearing and at this point, if there is anyone in the audience who wishes to comment on this particular application, please come forward, identify yourself and where you live.  Thank you.

Ms. Susan McDonnell stated I live on Susan Lane, Town of Cortlandt and I used to live on McArthur Boulevard which is down off Lexington Avenue from this proposed development.  We sent you a letter talking about the application as it is being discussed tonight and I wanted to read it into the record, the conservation easement requirements that we would like to see because we’ve always have been very much concerned with the preservation of open space and the proper handling of it.  So, we suggest that the wording of the conservation easement be finalized in writing and made public prior to the Planning Board granting final plat approval for Phase I and the conservation easement should contain the following elements at a minimum.  The conservation easement shall be held in perpetuity.  No structures or roadway shall be permitted.  No encroachment shall be permitted.  No act of recreational use shall be permitted.  No ATVs or other vehicles such as motor bikes shall be permitted.  No disturbance of wetland shall be permitted.  No removal of trees or vegetation shall be permitted.  No hunting or trapping shall be permitted.  A baseline survey of the conservation easement area shall be kept on file with the conservation easement and annual monitoring shall be required.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you very much.  Did you have anything further?

Ms. Susan McDonnell responded we understand that the easterly portion of the entire conservation parcel to be deeded to the town is open space and we would suggest that the westerly portion of the open space area, Chris could you point to that, be deeded to the town now as well and that the deeding of the westerly portion not wait until the remaining 13 house lots are brought to the Planning Board for final plat approval.  As such, we suggest that Phase I plat be revised to show the entire conservation parcel to be deeded to the town and the combined easterly and westerly portions of open space and that the area of lot 4, thank you, the remaining lands for future development of the remaining 13 house lots of the subdivision be reduced in area accordingly.  In addition, we suggest that the entire conservation parcel be placed under conservation easement with the wording to be finalized in writing and made public prior to the Planning Board granting final plat approval and contain the conservation easement elements listed above at a minimum, so that the conservation parcel cannot be sold or alienated for development or other use at a later time.  Thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.  Are there any other comments or input into this public hearing?

Mr. David Steinmetz stated very briefly Madame Chair, we did have a chance to review Sue and Cortlandt Watch’s memo and I want to respond just because I want to try to clear up what might be a little bit of a misunderstanding, maybe not.  We’re talking about two different legal creatures: one being a conservation easement, the other being a conservation parcel.  Let’s start backwards, the conservation parcel, let’s deal with what I’ll call the Kessler conservation parcel and I jokingly say that because Steve helped formulate the area that we should create in connection with Phase I.  That conservation parcel is essentially a rectangle that’s being dedicated to the Town of Cortlandt for ownership by the Town of Cortlandt in connection with Phase I.  That’s separate and distinct from the conservation easements.  Before I talk about the easements, the conservation parcel, that would be the town’s.  The town can do with it what it wants.  The town can encumber it as it sees fit and certainly if the town wants us to record restrictions before you get it or as John can explain to you, at the moment we convey it to you, we’re happy to put any restrictions on it you wish.  It’s the town’s parcel, not ours.  The conservation easements are different.  That’s private property.  Those lots that we’re going to create that people are going to own, and people are going to have homes on and we’re agreeing to put restrictions on those portions of private property.  We’ve indicated that.  There’s no question about it.  I think that was even discussed as early as the preliminary approval.  The issue of what would go in those conservation easements, in my history of dealing with the town for probably between 23 and 25 years, Wood and Klarl have very clearly memorialized the set of requirements that they request conservation easements, staff reviews them and we all have a pretty good idea of what they are.  I would expect that a conservation easement would be prepared in accordance with the instructions of the town attorney and staff.  In essence, they would contain the provisions that are indicated here but I don’t think it’s appropriate for us to negotiate, finalize or draft a conservation easement in connection with the approval.  One thing is clear, and we talked about this in the work session, as Chris can show you, the conservation easement on lot 1 to the north clearly cannot impede the creation of a pipe going from the front of the property to the septic area or we’ve created a lot that can’t have a septic.  So, the language in the Cortlandt Watch memo effectively would preclude that.  That’s why this conservation easement, like all of the conservation easements I’ve done with the town should be done carefully, appropriately, mindful of the lot that we’re dealing with.  To deal with it now in this summary fashion, I think would be inappropriate.  Let’s talk about the bigger issue, whether or not the balance of the property should be created as a conservation parcel now.  I absolutely think it should not be created now and it was never discussed to be created now for a couple of good reasons: 1) we’re not applying for any kind of final approval on that.  Nothing may ever happen there.  Let’s assume Kirquel never comes back with a final subdivision approval, it remains the same vacant land, untouched, undeveloped, undisturbed today as it was yesterday and for the last several decades.  However, were I to convey it to the town as a conservation parcel, which I’m absolutely not offering and not authorized to offer, suddenly the Town of Cortlandt just took on a liability that it did not have earlier today.  That would be foolish.  That would be imprudent and I would submit to you that if you compelled my client to give you the balance of the property now in connection with these 3 lots, it would be an unlawfully exaction in violation of the Kuntz decision which recently came down from the United State Supreme Court.  There’s no reason to talk about the creation of a conservation parcel on Phase II.  If, as, if, when, we come back with Phase II, we’ve got to create that conservation parcel.  There’s absolutely no question, your preliminary approval spoke to that and we understand that but to grant that property to the Town of Cortlandt now in connection with these 3 lots, there’s simply no nexus or basis for it and I would suggest to you it would be a highly imprudent thing for the town to take on liability for that property right now when there’s nothing else happening and no reason to take it.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.  Once again, is there anyone from the audience who wants to comment on the project?  Okay.

Ms. Sandra Ruberin stated I live on 5 Mill Court and I’m basically going to speak from the heart living in Cortlandt Manor.  I have two young children and I have chosen, for over 10 years, to live in Cortlandt for what it offers.  It offers the scenery, the open air and the fresh air.  I work in New York City and I know the difference.  And, over the past 10 years, the landscape has changed drastically.  Constantly building and deteriorating what the beauty it holds.  I am not living in a city.  I’m living in a town: Town of Cortlandt.  It’s sort of, as I drive around, and I’ve moved from Locust where now they are building and I moved to Mill Court.  My family and I worked really hard to upgrade and move to that area and come and behold we’re going to be building in that area as well.  So, I really am just petitioning from the heart, a working family with growing children that, as this Phase I comes to hold to Phase II that it really tries to maintain the landscape and the beauty that the people come from the Bronx area and the city up to the north area to live, because once it’s lost that beauty, it cannot bring it back and people will leave the Town of Cortlandt.  It’s something to cherish and I just want the Board to keep that in mind as in the future its decision making.  That’s pretty much it.  Thank you.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you very much.  Is there anyone else?

Ms. Bernis Nelson stated I believe you’re speaking about the Kirquel Development? 
Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes we are.

Ms. Bernice Nelson stated as you must likely know I have been a member of Cortlandt Watch for many years and I also was a founding member of the Cortlandt Land Trust.  Both have done a great deal of good works, as you know for this town in the preservation of property and conservation easements.  Also, as a resident of Valeria, I actually was the draftsman for the very involved conservation easement which sits on over 600 acres at Valeria.  It’s a very complicated and protective conservation easement, probably more than any other conservation easement which exist in this town at this time.  So, I’m very familiar with conservation easements.  You have before you the letter, which has been written by Cortlandt Watch.  Our members are very concerned about this development and as you may remember from the very beginning were very concerned when the development started as to the large number of trees which were proposed to be removed.  This has had a long and tortured history, all of which I may not be aware of or privy to and I know there was a settlement of litigation which was brought.  However, there are properties which are proposed on the present amendment to final plat approval which are attempting to separate what was originally thought of as one conservation area in the midst of the property to preserve its conservation values, attempting to separate it into two parts.  The leverage that the town has at this point is that this is being sought.  You do not have to approve this separation into a Phase I and a Phase II.  What is going on is that only the easterly portion of this conservation area is proposed now to be deeded to the town and the westerly portion of this conservation area would be deeded at some later date.  I understand there has been legal support cited, like counsel, where the applicant that somehow it would be a taking where the town should now state “I’m sorry but we cannot grant you this approval unless you give us all of the property which is part of this.”  Not having had a chance to review the decision which you’ve cited David, I cannot speak to it but I would speak as to taking law, I do not think that probably would be opposite in this situation because what is being sought here is a benefit and a benefit to separate the subdivision plat into two parts: a Phase I and a Phase II.  The Phase I is obviously to benefit the applicant because he is looking to sell certain property along Lexington Avenue and this would facilitate the sale of that other property which is unrelated to the plat in question.  Therefore, he is seeking a benefit in order to do something which was contrary to the original intent of this property which was that its approval would be subject to the preservation of a very large conservation area in the center of the property.  Therefore, I do not think that taking law would be opposite but I certainly would be willing to look at it.  I don’t think it would apply here.  I also think that the conservation easements, which are located on the rear of lots 1 and 2 which are adjacent to this conservation area, and also another conservation easement which is located on the lot 1 should be all construed and all constructed and all put in place prior to you granting final approval for this development and that the conservation easement should be placed, not only on those small portions but also upon the whole conservation area, because that obviously was the intent of the Planning Board and there is really no definition of what a conservation area is, as far as I can see, other than may exist in the minds of the subdividers and what they have placed upon the plat.  So, I would urge you to make sure that all of these lands, which I know your intent is to conserve, to preserve the trees, there are also serious drainage issues as you may remember on this property, that they all be taken care of carefully with conservation easements, that you not rush forward with this development and that you do require that the westerly portion of the conservation area be placed and deeded to the town at the same time that the easterly portion is.  You do not have to grant this Phase I.  It is being sought as a benefit for the applicant.  I’m just repeating this again, for the sale of other properties that they own adjacent to it.  So, you are not required to act in this matter.  It is only for their benefit and you have the leverage of what the original intent here was which was to preserve all of these lands for the benefit of the town and the town’s residents and I would not want somehow the applicant to try to convince you to do something otherwise than what is in the best interest of the town.  Thank you and I did not state my name because I was out of breath when I started I think.  My name is Bernis Nelson.  I live at Valeria and have been a resident of the Town of Cortlandt for 30 years.  Thank you.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.  I don’t know whether you intended to respond to any of this Mr. Steinmetz – yes or no?
Mr. David Steinmetz responded very briefly if you wish Madame Chair unless anyone else wishes to speak.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t see another person.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated I know Ms. Nelson very well and I agree with much of what Bernis said.  I think it’s always been the developer’s intention to create the conservation easement for the preservation purposes that we’ve talked about but let’s remember a couple of simple things.  The benefit that’s being sought, and we’ve talked about this at the work session and I guess it ought to be in the record and I think it was also in my submission letter, there’s no question this is a benefit to my client and that’s why I’m here asking for it, but let’s recognize it’s also, we believe and we’ve articulated, a benefit to the town for a few reasons: 1) we’re trying to facilitate a subdivision so that we can facilitate a transaction.  The benefit to the town of facilitating the transaction is that the Cortway apartments would change hands and that there is an expectation, a hope and a desire that by doing so it will number one, result in an improvement to that property, number two, the sidewalks that the town has sought will be realized and number three: it would allow the town to receive a $35,000 contribution for sight distance improvements which the court struck down as unlawful.  Secondly, it’s important mathematically to realize what we’re talking about.  I’m here tonight trying to create, with your help, 3 lots that total 5.4 acres.  Of those 5.4 acres Mr. Cronin has reminded me, approximately 2.7 acres of the 5.4 are to be encumbered by conservation easements.  In addition to that 5.4 acres, 2.7 of which has a conservation easement, we’re offering the town at this time 9 acres of fee dedication of a conservation parcel, almost twice the area that we’re actually subdividing.  At the time we come back, if anyone ever comes back with the remaining 13 lots, there’s an additional 21 acres of open space that would be created.  In terms of fairness, equity and an appropriate nexus between the creation of the lots and the open space, in our minds, there’s no question that what’s being presented is fair, appropriate and nobody’s trying to convince the town to do something that’s inappropriate.  I don’t think Ms. Nelson said it but the implication might have been, or the – somebody might have drawn the inference that there’s something improper with filing a subdivision in phases or sections and I’m absolutely confident that Ms. Nelson knows that section 276 of the New York State Town Law actually expressly contemplates the filing of a plat in sections for a variety of reasons, not the least of which is to facilitate in conveyance or to avoid having to pay all of a rec. fee or other improvement bonds etc, upfront.  The State Law under the New York State Legislature’s guidance has created our ability to file plats in sections.  We’re not doing something that, it may seem kind of novel and creative, this isn’t that novel, it isn’t that creative, though I understand from staff ordinarily in the town you have not seen plats filed in sections.  Finally, to me this is the most important thing, for years and years I’ve seen Cortlandt Watch stand before the Town of Cortlandt and urge a reduction in development.  If we don’t touch the balance of the property maybe nothing ever happens there.  There’s no reason for the town to force this developer to file the entire plat in one fell swoop and therefore encourage the development of all 16 lots at one time when what we’re talking about right now is the development of 3 lots in this small area.  Were you to reject this application you actually create a situation where you have no choice but to develop the entire subdivision all at one time creating the lots all at one time and therefore setting the course of action for all 16 lots.  This is a simple matter folks.  You’ve been down this road for many years, subsequent to my involvement and prior to my re-involvement.  You ruled on it, the court upheld your 16 lot preliminary approval, it tweaked some of the conditions.  You have a Resolution of Approval in front of you, it’s going to facilitate a fairly modest three-lot subdivision with 9 acres of land being dedicated to the town.  I would ask that you close the public hearing.  We would respectfully request that you vote on the Resolution that staff has before you.  I’m happy to answer any questions but to me this one is essentially a no-brainer.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated Ms. Nelson is behind you.

Ms. Bernis Nelson stated I would agree this is a no-brainer and the no-brainer is that the lands which are intended to be preserved should be preserved now.  This is the time that we are all familiar with this subdivision.  This is the time that we know the intent of the parties to preserve the open space.  We do not want to be doing it 5 years, 10 years, 15 years from now when people’s memories have faded.  Also, if the entire subdivision is filed it will not be the end of the world.  All the open space will have been deeded to the town and the lots can sit there until a decision is made by the subdivider whether they want to proceed  and if they decide to amend it at a later time they can certainly do that, nothing would prevent it.  If the applicant would like at this time to perhaps put a conservation on the whole property, that would be great.  That would solve the whole problem if all they’re looking for is 3 lots right now on Lexington Avenue.  But I don’t think the town should ever be in a position, and I was a municipal attorney for many years, never put yourself in the position of chasing something that you want and what you want is this land preserved as open space.  Do not be chasing it in the future.  Get it now.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked I have a question.  This is for Ms. Nelson or Mr. Steinmetz.  Aside from all the legal aspects of what was said, I’m trying to simplify this in my mind and what is the benefit?  We have agreed to subdivide this application into two phases and by doing so we try to keep each section separate.  I don’t see the benefit, maybe I just don’t understand it.  What’s the benefit of deeding the entire parcel to the town now?  What is the town gain from that, if anything?

Mr. David Steinmetz responded the only thing the town gains, Mr. Bianchi, would be control over that piece of property right here and now.  It would take away private ownership.  Again, I’m not here to argue takings and argue exactions but I said it because I honestly believe as a matter of law, you can’t have somebody come in subdividing 3 modest lots on Lexington, offering to dedicate 9 acres, encumber another 2.7 with a conservation easement and then say “by the way, thou shall dedicate another 21 acres to the Town of Cortlandt.”  It’s unlawful.  It’s an exaction.  There’s no basis for that.  There’s no nexus.  If we come in and develop the other 13 lots, I’m not standing here saying that you did something improper over a period of years, of arriving at a point where you had a conservation parcel that would have been dedicated to you in connection with those 13 lots, but Mr. Kessler said it very succinctly when we talked about this last month.  If we’re going to divide it into sections, which we were, and therefore have a parcel to be dedicated to the town we could have said you know we’re not going to dedicate anything to the Town of Cortlandt until we come back in the future.  We’re going to create 3 lots and we’re going to create some conservation easements.  Steve said “geez, that doesn’t seem fair, it doesn’t seem appropriate.  Why not pick up a conservation parcel, offering the town and the neighbors from this development in that area?”  The line was suggested by the Board, not by the applicant or its engineer, to draw the line in that area.  We talked to staff about it.  We rendered the plan and we came in.  So, Mr. Bianchi, you’re getting what we talked about.  You’re getting a parcel of 9 acre buffer area.  If it happens it’s now the town’s problem.  Taking a step back and Chris and Ed will help me recollect on the Emily Ridge subdivision, the town did or did not accept that 80 acres?  Did not as far as I recall.  

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I’m not sure we own that.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated you don’t.  When I stood in front of this town for 7 years getting that subdivision approved, we wanted to dedicate that property to the town.  We wanted the town to be the steward for that property.  We wanted the – once the town wouldn’t allow us to use it, we wanted the town to deal with it and be responsible for it.  Ironically, you can check me on this, the town didn’t want the property, at least at that point in its history because it didn’t want the responsibility, the liability, etc.  So, instead, all that occurred was the encumbrance with a conservation easement and its owned, check me, by the Cortlandt Ridge Homeowner’s Association that Toll Brothers created, that’s who owns that piece of property.  So, Tom in answering your question directly, there’s no magic that comes with municipal ownership.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated let me ask another follow up question on that.  The courts have ruled in favor of our position or our decision on this matter in the prior case, if the applicant comes back for Phase II, he is required to supply us with that conservation easement, correct?  Is that a correct statement?

Mr. David Steinmetz responded you mean the…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated parcel.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated I was going to correct you and say parcel, that’s exactly what I was going to – correct.  The answer’s correct.  That’s on the preliminary approval. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked he can’t renege. on providing town that parcel?

Mr. David Steinmetz responded he can’t re-neg., the town can decide whatever it wishes in its wisdom…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I understand that but he can’t renege. on offering that so I fail to see what we’re losing or gaining, either way, from waiting and doing it in a clean fashion where we do Phase II altogether if he’s required to provide us with that parcel regardless of who’s on the Board and who may remember or forget what has been said.  He’s required to provide that parcel to us.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated you’re losing 21 acres on your ledger sheet of potential liability.  We give you that 21 acres, you now have 21 acres that you have to safeguard.  The town has to worry about and the town now has liability over those 21 acres.  My client can’t touch that 21 acres without municipal authorization so it’s open space effectively.  So, what I don’t understand is how the town government would have a benefit by getting that land today.  It’s preserved today because there’s no land use rights on it, that can be recognized.  We can’t cut the trees.  We can’t build a road.  We can’t put up houses.  It’s open space that you’re not paying for.  It’s open space that’s currently being taxed.  Take it off the tax rolls.  I guess that’s another lawsuit you’d end up with.  There’s really no benefit – this is, again, no disrespect to those who feel otherwise but I think this is pretty straightforward.  If and when my client comes back with the other 13 lots, we’ll be talking about the 21 acres for dedication that’s required by your preliminary approval.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated sure.  Ms. Nelson again, this will be the final comment.  I’m sorry because we need to move on. 

Ms. Bernis Nelson stated I’m always suspect when people answer a question “oh yes, that’s true.”  I would repose that you ask the applicant to place a conservation easement on the area in question right now.  They can keep their private ownership and it will be preserved and if later at the time it comes in for Phase II, they wish to deed it to the town and the town wants to take it, that’s fine.  But there’s something a little suspect in this argument of taking, which leads me to believe that the applicant thinks somehow this property is worth something.  My understanding is it’s wetlands, it’s steep, it shouldn’t be worth anything and certainly an argument of taking should not be in the picture and therefore I would suggest that the applicant if you are not willing at this point to require the westerly portion to be deeded to the town that you require that a conservation easement be placed on that land right now, that will show if the applicant is completely honest in what they’re saying to you.  Don’t ever believe when someone says “oh yes, that’s the truth.”  I have been to many developments in which things have been stated.  If the applicant wishes to sign a guarantee or wishes to – if it’s backed up by something or wishes to put a conservation easement then I believe it.  The proof is in the pudding on the paper so don’t just believe the words.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated but don’t we already have that in a form of a preliminary approval?

Ms. Bernis Nelson responded no, you do not.  You can always come in and amend Phase II.  Right now, get your conservation easement.  You want this land preserved.  It is not land that can be used for development.  You have already deemed you want it to be preserved.  Put a conservation easement on it right now, the applicant should have no trouble at all putting that on.  It will help him, his taxes will go down and it would be preserved.  That’s what I would suggest.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other comments from Board members at this point?

Mr. Jim Creighton responded I just have a brief one in connection with Cortlandt Watch’s request regarding the conservation easements and I suppose it would also apply to conservation parcels that would have easements upon them.  When they talk about no removal of trees or other vegetation, we’ve sort of seen this before, if there were to be a restriction along those lines, it should also have the caveat or the allowance for the town to something adding as simple as beyond invasive species or for public safety.  I think the town or the owner should have the own right to be able to return the property to its natural state of remove the invasive vines or whatever else is out there or if for some reason the tree is going to hurt somebody, it can be removed.  There are a few things, I’m sure, that would be covered by the standard language but I just want to be sure we don’t lose those kinds of things because it’s come up before.  

Mr. John Klarl stated right now, the language of this conservation easement is such that it prohibits us disturbing a tree that’s decaying.  It’s supposed to decay naturally.  And the only one we’ve done it with is with the hospital we did a public health exception for the conservation parcel behind the hospital if there was any mold or spores – any kind of threats to the hospital could be attended to.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked anyone else?

Mr. Robert Foley responded I have a few questions but first let me go backwards based on what was said tonight by Mr. Steinmetz and Ms. Nelson.  I would think that before I would vote tonight in favor of this, I would like to see some type of a written opinion from our legal counsel on what is being discoursed because I’m a little confused.  An example could be that we agree to something, then things change and 5, 10 years down the road, I don’t think I’m going to be here and don’t know how many of us will be here.I would like something set more in very firm writing and an example would be just tonight, the memo from Yorktown and the memo from, and I don’t know if they’re entered into the record yet, from our environmental consultant Mr. Coleman.  Years ago we were involved in a sustainable development study which was a tri-municipal study that took a lot of money and a lot of years to look for ways to alleviate traffic congestion along three corridors, one of which was Route 6, 202 is the other one, and the Bear Mountain Extension.  I was a member of that study.  Different findings came out of it.  It was run by the county but it involved monies from federal state and the three municipalities: Peekskill, Cortlandt, and Yorktown.  I thought there was some type, maybe John can help me here or Chris, some type of a legal or inter-municipal agreement at some point a few years back when this proposal, Kirquel Mill Court Crossing was being discussed and reaching the point of the DEIS and the Final Environmental Impact Statement that we honored the request for an 80-foot right-of-way through part of that development, the part we’re discussing now as Phase I, for a possible and I don’t necessarily like this northern than bypass but for possible, you leave the door open for northern bypass will alleviate Route 6 traffic.  That would have gone through crossing Lexington and through part of this property.  I understand, and Yorktown has written a letter I guess today or yesterday, asking that that be to make sure that’s in there and it was in there at one of the plans, way back.  Our consultant, the day before that wrote that “by allowing such a proposed bypass or 80-foot right-of-way would have a negative environmental impact” which I can understand but my question would be from the legal standpoint, John, is there an agreement that we entered into?
Mr. John Klarl responded I remember a discussion about it.  I’m not aware of any specific agreement Bob. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked there was no inter-municipal agreements?

Mr. John Klarl responded I remember a discussion.  I don’t recall there being an actual document executed unless Chris or Ed have more institutional knowledge than I do.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I attended meetings of the SDS (Sustainable Development Study) – I think they had reached some agreements, whether it was specifically for this bypass, again, it’s a formality.  I don’t like this idea of this northern bypass but legally…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated evidently, neither did the Town Board.  My recollection there was never an agreement on the location of the Route 6 bypass by the town.  I know Yorktown would like to see it, in fact they reserved a right-of-way for the Route 6 bypass closer to Strawberry and of course that would extend out to this property but that has never been endorsed by the Town of Cortlandt.  

Mr. Robert Foley stated I didn’t think it had but I thought, from the legal standpoint, there was an agreement between the three municipalities, in this case two of them: Yorktown and Cortlandt together. 

Mr. Ed Vergano stated agreement to work together, correct, but there was never an agreement to reserve land, preserve land in that area for the…

Mr. Robert Foley stated basically we’ve cast aside Yorktown’s idea and I’ve seen plans, that you have, Mr. Vergano, of that possible bypass.  We wouldn’t even be considering that, ever. 

Mr. Ed Vergano stated it was never agreed to.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated all right, this gets a little murkier as time passes and I think there are a number of people sitting here who may be a bit confused.  It may be to our advantage to just sort of put a hold on this for a moment and just talk about it at another meeting.  I need to know, for example, exactly what we have in terms of a commitment, almost a contract with the applicant about these other acres, this other acreage.  We need to know, because the bypass keeps coming up, it comes up periodically, what is it with the bypass?  Where are we as a town as far as that is concerned because if in fact there is some kind of agreement or if it’s understood by other parties that we have an agreement, we need to clear that up.  I think that, personally I feel at the moment I’m inclined to go along with what we’ve all agreed but I don’t know whether everybody on the Board is.  So, if you are not in, say, go along with what we’ve already agreed upon for tonight you need to make it known now because then we can kind of hold over for at least one more month and have time to study this.  We got this material in our packets tonight.  We haven’t really – I haven’t had time to really study them but the cases have been made and they seem fairly cogent and clear but at the same time I’m a party of one on this Board.  I don’t know how everybody else is feeling about this.  

Mr. Robert Foley stated I just stated what I felt and just would like something clearer to me on all of this.  I’m not saying what you’re saying isn’t true or what Cortlandt WATCH, or Ms. Nelson is saying, but I’m not ready to vote on this tonight.  I also had a question about, which I brought up at the work session, about lot 1 which I understand is or is not part of this Phase I.  Lot 1 being the old lot 14.

Mr. David Steinmetz responded it’s not.

Mr. Robert Foley stated up in the corner.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated that one is part of this subdivision, yes, you know that Bob.  

Mr. Robert Foley stated that’s part of Phase I.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated that’s part of Phase I.

Mr. Robert Foley stated this (Lot 1) may never be developed from what you were saying, what I was reading,  but I question about the back, the septic field system there in the back and how far that was on a sloped area.  I’m just concerned about drainage because there are some existing homes on that southern side of Red Mill Road as you go up the hill.

Mr. David Steinmetz asked Madame Chair, may I respond to that?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. David Steinmetz responded I think we talked about that at the work session.  You raised that Mr. Foley at the work session.  The town engineer addressed it.  The septic is subject to the Westchester County Department of Health review and approval and that lot I just remind you is a lot that you, as a Board, have already preliminarily approved.  You’ve granted its preliminary status so any issues that you’ve got with regard to storm water and to septic obviously have to be finally approved by DOS and DOH and I would suggest that that’s not a basis to not proceed.  On the bigger picture, I would urge you to consider what the Chair has suggested.  You have a Resolution, I don’t want to overstay my welcome but I want to appeal to each of you.  This is a fairly straightforward application.  If you have questions, it’s early, we can answer them.  Mr. Klarl can answer, I know because he did at the work session, why we’re doing this as a two-phased approach and why there’s nothing inappropriate about it, that’s the first thing that can be answered for you right now.  Number two, I think your counsel doesn’t need to give you a written opinion.  I think he’s already given you a verbal and he can amplify what the status of your preliminary approval is responding to Mr. Bianchi, you’ve already have secured a commitment in the form of your preliminary approval of those 13 lots as predicated upon another conservation parcel.  I think that’s clear.  The last thing, which is new tonight on the bypass, the good news is: Cortlandt Watch and Mr. Coleman and my client are all in agreement.  On that issue, we all see the same thing and that is the bypass seems to be an imprudent policy decision that would be inconsistent with the conservation easement and the conservation parcels.  Your counsel’s already told us and as has staff that there’s no binding agreement between the Town of Cortlandt and the Town of Yorktown.  Yorktown can stand up and say they’d love to see the bypass but if Cortlandt doesn’t condemn property and make it happen there’s never going to be a bypass.  In addition, if Cortlandt WATCH and your consultant say that there’s going to be an adverse biodiversity impact there’s never going to be a bypass.  So, we’re going to give you the property, you want to put in a bypass in it someday, that will be up to the Town of Cortlandt.  I think you guys can vote on your Resolution.  
Mr. Robert Foley stated in reference to the bypass, I don’t like the northern bypass.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated I know you don’t.

Mr. Robert Foley stated there’s another one closer to Route 6.  My question was from a legal standpoint was there any kind of understanding or agreement and I thought there was?  You’re saying there absolutely was not.

Mr. David Steinmetz responded all I can tell you is, you think you know this, there can’t be a bypass on that property without the Town of Cortlandt or the state condemning it.   It’s private property.  So, from a policy standpoint the Sustainable Development Committee talked about it, there’s no question, we all know for 10 years Edwards and Kelsey was part of that study for the whole bypass.  It’s a terrific concept in theory but in practice, in light of the fact that the lands in that area have already been developed and what’s left is more environmentally sensitive, you don’t have an 80-foot right-of-way that you can just sweep from Strawberry on Route 6 all the way to the Mendelowitz/Mohegan property. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated I know.  I remember it was penciled in or put in on one of the original site plans, way back and I can’t pull it out because I don’t have it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it was required as one of the alternatives in the Environmental Impact Statement.  There’s a drawing that shows the one. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated that was it, an alternative.  

Mr. Jim Creighton asked Madame Chair would it be inappropriate to ask that we move to close the public hearing at this time?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded no I don’t think it would inappropriate at all.  I just want to be clear that if there is anybody on this Board, I mean if there are a sufficient number of us on the Board who feel that they can’t vote but I think we…

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I think once we close the public hearing we can talk about whether we want to take action on the Resolution tonight.

Seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley stated on the question, the public understands then we’re closing the public hearing on this, correct?

Mr. John Klarl stated that’s the motion.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that’s the motion.  Was that your “on the question?”

Mr. Robert Foley responded yes.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the public hearing is now closed and we can move forward with a potential vote tonight.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I just wanted to say that you know we went through lots of negotiations over this project and went through litigation over the project and I think we’ve made our desires clear and we won all of it in terms of the preliminary approval.  I don’t have any real concern that it’ll change or that we have to lock anything else in at this point.  We should start re-litigating this way, I’m just concerned we’re going to start going down a path of two or three more sessions fighting over the land that’s not even really part of this discussion at this point. 

Mr. Jim Creighton stated and I guess just for sort of this background on why there’s a portion of that property being deeded to the town now, it’s because we thought it made the most sense.  Rather than just subdividing just the portions that want to be sold and leaving all the conservation to be dealt with later, which we already know when there are two court opinions that’s uphold our right to have that as a conservation easement.  We thought by drawing the line from the top and drawing it straight down provides some certainty and allows it to be, it made sense.  That is what looks like a Phase I rather than having a carve out which we all know is conservation – let’s be clear and let’s make it happen now as to that portion so that it’s protected and when we get to Phase II, if there’s ever a Phase II, we already know what’s going to happen to the other.  The preliminary approval is that it’s the conservation parcel for us, will have the same thing.  If the developer never decides to do anything, it remains on the tax roll.  The town is not liable for somebody who falls down the steep slopes there.  It just made so much sense but this is very simple.  This is just a very simple process to allow the easiest portion of this project to move forward so that some good can be done on that stretch that sorely needs improvement so that the town can make some improvements on the sight distances, that the money, while we -- there’s always more that we would like, there’s going to be good done with that money and the engineering that needs to be done.  This just made a lot of sense rather than having it dragged out for months.  I’m in favor of voting tonight if everybody else is. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked question, preliminary approval, I thought that’s what Jim just said, that can still be amended, correct? 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded by the Board. 
Mr. Robert Foley asked is this vote tonight on preliminary and final?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded only for Phase I.

Mr. Robert Foley stated for Phase I.

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Peter Daly stated I think this would be foolish to start forcing conservation parcels to be deeded to the town ahead of time.  If this plat was not being subdivided, we wouldn’t be asking for that.  It would be done at final, wouldn’t it?  So, why would be doing that ahead of the time, in a normal process?  I’m not comfortable with that.  The only thing I would even add or even ask about, as I recall walking that property way back when it was in the DEIS phase, the area behind Cortway apartments was full of a lot of trash and actually a number of used oil tanks and all sorts of things.  If that’s debris and that is still there, I think it would be a good idea if we require that be cleaned up before the property is deeded to the town.  I mean, that would be prudent on the town’s part.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think that’s a good – I wasn’t aware of that but it certainly would be a good idea to that.

Mr. Peter Daly stated other than that, I think we can vote tonight. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked is that section that you just said Peter, part of this Phase I?

Mr. Peter Daly responded yes, it’s in the Phase I.  I wasn’t even really thinking about it until Mr. Steinmetz mentioned that once we take the deed to that we have full liability for that whole property and if that property is still full of debris and trash then it’s up to the town to get rid of all of that.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and that extends, Chris, behind the Cortway?

Mr. Peter Daly responded behind Cortway, below the steep slope section and actually extending upwards to the old lot 14, now lot 1.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so it would make sense that maybe some debris from the apartments…

Mr. Peter Daly stated I think a lot of people just dump stuff just to put it down the hill.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I would agree with you that in fact the applicant is going to be responsible for taking care of that before we accept responsibility for it.  I really wasn’t even aware that that was there so thank you for that.  We were at the point where we’re going to take a vote.  All in favor?

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 24-14.

Seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I’m still going to be voting ‘no’ tonight.  It’s not going to make a difference but I voted ‘no’ on the original.  I’m still not clear on part of this and I think that it would be more prudent because I do see things happening down the road with other developments when you get to 5, 10 years things change so I’m a ‘no’ tonight.

Mr. Peter Daly stated the only thing that I would ask is that something be attached about the debris and the cleaning up of that area.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated exactly.

Mr. Peter Daly stated before its deeded to the town. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated John, that would be – I guess that language would be added to condition 6.  Condition 6 is dealing with us acquiring the property.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated that’s fine. 

Mr. John Klarl stated that’s where I added the language, and what’s the question?

Mr. Jim Creighton stated the trash.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated must clean up before its deeded. 

Mr. John Klarl stated amended.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked could you do a whole separate item?  Does it have to be part of that?

Mr. John Klarl responded I can make it 6 a) and 6 b) if you wanted.  Why don’t we make it a separate item if you want to do that.  Make it condition 9.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think it’s always clearer when things are standing out on the page.

Mr. John Klarl stated to me they don’t equate in 6, I would make it a separate condition 9.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I would.  I would definitely do that. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated also on the question, do we need, or should we consider putting in some kind of a condition or a few words indicating that the applicant is required to deed the land to us at Phase II or is that just mudding the waters on this?  John?

Mr. John Klarl responded I think everything’s in place right now.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked we have what we need basically?  Okay, I’ll take that back.

Ms. Bernis Nelson asked Madame Chair, can I just state a point of law?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded we need to move on Bernis.
Ms. Bernis Nelson stated yes, but I’d like to state a point of law.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated we’ve got counsel for that.

Ms. Bernis Nelson stated I would like to state a point of law which is not to direct your attention.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I think the public hearing is closed.

Ms. Bernice Nelson stated this is not a public hearing issue.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’ll tell you what.  We’re going to take a vote and then you can make your point.  We had a motion, a second, we were on the question.  All in favor?

Members of the Board stating “aye.”

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked opposed?

Mr. Robert Foley responded no.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Mr. Creighton; yes, Mr. Rothfeder; yes, Ms. Taylor; yes, Mr. Bianchi; yes, Mr. Daly; yes, Mr. Foley; no.  Motion carries 5 to 1.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated Madame Chair, members of the Board, thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated okay, Ms. Nelson.

Ms. Bernis Nelson stated I’d just like to state upon the record that the intent of a public hearing under the town law and all the other parallel laws is to hear the public comment to then digest it, if you will look at the case law and then to make a decision.  You cannot have a public hearing in one night and vote immediately following after you have had a chance to review the law or to consider what you are doing.  Also, you are moving very precipitously in what you have done tonight because you did not even look at some of the suggestions which were in the letter from Cortlandt Watch which were to have the conservation area, even the area that you’re receiving be subject to a conservation easement.  You have no guarantee in what you have done tonight that that area will be subject to a conservation easement or that it will even be preserved or what the town will do with it in the future.  You have acted very precipitously.  I am very surprised that you would act in this kind of way and move this quickly and I would urge you, on any future applications that you have of this type in which there is as much conservation value in the property that you not move this quickly.  It is in accordance with the law.
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OLD BUSINESS 

PB 1-14      a.
Application of Hudson National Golf Club for Site Development Plan Approval and a Special Permit for a Country Club and for Wetland, Steep Slope and Tree Removal Permits for a private golf driving range and teaching facility located on an approximately 19.4 acre parcel of property located north of the existing Hudson National Golf Club, south of Hollis Lane, as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan, Hudson National Golf Course Driving Range and Teaching Facility” prepared by Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. latest revision dated May 20, 2014.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated good evening.  The application is in a bit of limbo.  We were asked to go to the Zoning Board to an Interpretation something that’s, I believe, ultimately successful in dealing with we’ve made that application to the Zoning Board.  But, I’m here tonight on two matters that you would help us greatly with.  One of them is: in order to resolve any confusion about what we’re doing here, I would like the Board to schedule a site walk.  The weather’s fine.  I’d hate to do this in the middle of winter.  It relates also to my second request which has been ongoing and that is that the town hire, engage the consultants that we need to move this application along which would be the arborist and the wetlands specialist.  The wetlands specialist, I believe – we’ve got a proposal and we’re – I don’t know if you’ve gotten the checks yet but they’re coming to my office soon and you’ll have them.  In terms of the trees: we’ve made a request that your Board waive, which would be the location of the 4-inch trees throughout the property, it’s about 12 acres of land and I don’t know if you’ve ever – I don’t know if you know what goes into locating those trees but it’s an intensive process.  You have a surveyor who’s actually out in the field, in the middle of the woods, locating all those thousands of little trees and each one of those trees is they put a little tag in it and that gets compiled in a giant list of trees that no one ever even looks at, frankly.  We did locate, as part of this application, trees that were 24 inches and greater.  The law that you have is generally more related to, when you’re doing a subdivision or something like, we do locate the trees and then you can say “well can you move this house over a little bit here, a little bit there.”  But, in the application that we have it’s a 10-acre lawn.  We can’t put it anywhere else.  All those trees have to come down by the very nature of the project that we’re doing.  We thought it would make sense, just in saving person hours of work, to request that waiver.  Chris, we had a meeting in Chris’s office and we decided that we wouldn’t hire the tree person until your Board, at least gave us some inkling on what you would do on that request for a waiver.  I think it would help your Board if you did come out to the site and see what the place looked like and I assume that everyone’s been to a driving range.  I may be wrong but a driving range is basically a lawn.  In this case it’s a 10-acre lawn.  The total area we have to disturb is about 12 acres.  We’ve now submitted a plan to you that is somewhat revised.  We’ve met with the Cortlandt people and got their trails.  I think we’ve isolated an area that a trail would work on and I think they’re happy with that.  Other than that, I think it’s about time to come out and take a look at the property.  It’s a beautiful place and I know that the club would welcome you on Saturday sometime in the near future.  I expect to be at the Zoning Board in July, probably have a decision in August from the Zoning Board.  As soon as you could get out there I would appreciate it. 
Mr. Jim Creighton stated sounds like a nice place to walk in the fall. 

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded yes, in the fall. 

Mr. Jim Creighton stated yes, with all the leaves.

Mr. John Klarl stated just to add what Mr. Mastromonaco said, there was a review memo produced by the Planning Department that talked about certain conditions and I think the applicant had a problem with at least 2 of those conditions.  We had a sit down discussion and said that one of the conditions require that you go to the Zoning Board of Appeals and the applicant wasn’t super pleased but they have made an application to the Zoning Board of Appeals.  The Zoning Board of Appeals has advertised this for July.  They’ve advertised it in two alternative interpretations, they’ll probably pick one of the two and that’ll happen in July.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated with respect to the trees, you have hired your own arborist and your own arborist has submitted a report.  There could be an interim solution that would be at Mr. Mastromonaco and his client’s risk is that to have him fund our arborist to go out there, really looking at his arborist’s report and looking at the site prior to or helping him to form his opinion about whether he thinks every 4-inch tree needs to be flagged.  Our code requires every 4-inch tree to be flagged so you can simply say “follow the code.  note the trees.  Our arborist will go out there and catch them” or an interim solution will be a Phase I where the arborist analyzes the existing report and does a site inspection still reserving the right to require all 4-inch trees to be tagged at a later date.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded yes, we agreed that, should you Board go out and say “well, we do want every 4-inch tree located” well we’ll go do it but just from a common sense perspective, what would the purpose be if we’re going to cut them all down?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded that’s if the project gets approved.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated right.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated that’s if the project gets approved.  The point of doing the tree survey is that should be one of the issues that we take up.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated I’m happy to do it.  Don’t get me wrong.  We’re only asking not to do it because it’s a waste of effort, that’s all.  They’ve got plenty of money, they can afford to do this.  We’re not trying to save anybody any money.  It’s just a waste of effort that’s all.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I don’t want to waive the requirement but I’m not opposed to what you guys just suggested that our arborist goes out and gives us some advice on this but we still may then say that he’s got to go out and do the 4-inch trees.

Mr. Peter Daly stated as I recall, having been one of the authors of the code, our intent was to mainly prevent clear cutting which is essentially what you’re proposing.  Even under the old code, it would have been 8-inch trees at the least.  I think the code is what we intended to do and it applies, especially in this situation where you’re proposing to clear cut a lot of trees.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated having been the author you might be biased as to your…

Mr. Peter Daly stated that’s true but whether that’s even cogent here it does give me, at least, an insight onto what we intended when we wrote that piece of legislation.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated again, Mr. Daly we have no objection to doing it except if you give it another few second of thought you’d realize, we’re going to cut all those trees down, why bother?  What information would we gain from identifying 10,000 4-inch trees?

Mr. Peter Daly responded I sympathize.  Like I said, I think Jeff’s suggestion, yes let’s let our arborist go out there and evaluate.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded good.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated because your arborist made some points about the health, not necessarily the health but the types of trees that are there and whether they’re good trees or bad, invasive or something like that should that be confirmed by our arborist and then you would rely on him, I think, to then say – and he’d have to be cautious.  I don’t think he can say “oh, we’ll just waive your Ordinance.”

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated no, we just want his recommendation on how he feels about it.  We’ll make the decision obviously.  

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated I’d like you to see the trees.  I guess people don’t realize, when you’re out in the middle of the forest and you think of all these trees, they’re really trunks.  They’re not even trees.  They like go straight up in the air and at the top there’s like 50 leaves at the top.  They’re not really…

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is that all of the trees there?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded they’re all wood trees.  They go straight up and then there’s branches at the top.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated because one of my questions was whether or not at any portion of that range could be wooved or sort of…
Mr. John Klarl stated slighted over…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes, I guess because there would be, say, a stand of trees that would be very pretty and would add something – I’m not a big person on clear cutting and it just seems like you’ve come to us with a plan and I don’t see that there is any option the way it’s presented to us that you could actually do something other than what you have done.  Is there some other way in which that could be – that course, that driving range could be…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated one thing I’m wondering about on this plan that I just put up, this is pretty severely steeply sloped and you have that listed as a potential conservation easement for 2 acres…

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated and the trail.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and I’m not suggesting this at all but in theory this all could be shifted this way if the Planning Board made a determination that they were more interested in seeing trees preserved than slopes preserved.  I’m not saying they – but things could still be shifted.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded yes, to some extent. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and the shifting would be dependent on what the arborist and the Planning Board saw with the trees to see if they wanted to pursue that. 

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated theoretically yes, there could be a shift here and there but I think what we’ve tried to do is balance everything so that you’re not – so it’s cut and fill balances.  The location of that sit on a cut and fill balances and so we don’t have to go onto the steep slope.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated you don’t want to put the trees before the forest but the idea of having this come in as a country club use would be to tell us where the important trees are and if you had a country club of 300 acres, we’d say “save these 50, move something over a bit.”  You’ve just presented us with just that little piece and we’ve got to clear cut it all and that’s why the Town of Cortlandt is particularly concerned about that possible plan.  It doesn’t present us with a whole lot of options.  It just says “you’re stuck.  We want a driving range.”  You’ve got to clear cut everything you’ve got on your property and that seems very unpalatable but depending on what’s there and what answer you get back from the Zoning Board, we’ll deal with the next steps but I just don’t know where we’re going yet because we don’t even know whether what you’re proposing is something that’s capable of being done in the Town of Cortlandt. 

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated the term clear cutting, I think is a little harsh…

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I’m sorry, big lawn.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded we’re not just clear cutting for the purpose of…

Mr. Jim Creighton stated no, with fill and cut.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated we’re restoring that land with some really beautiful grass and…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated oh come on. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but one thing we said to Ralph was that we have got permission from Ralph to send out Steve Coleman to do the wetlands and we told him that is at his risk because he’s going to pay us the money and if the Zoning Board says “this is dead” then he’s out that money and it would be the same thing with the trees, that whatever work our arborist does would be at your own risk.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated let me just say this so that we don’t dance around this too much longer.  The court has decided that we will not go forward with this project until we get a decision from the Zoning Board.

Mr. John Klarl stated that goes first.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and, if in fact you’re willing to fund an arborist to go out there in the interim to do that, that can be an interim thing but as far as us going on site visits and moving this application along as if, you know, everything was a go, that’s not going to happen.  We’re going to wait until the Zoning Board gives us a decision as to whether or not this application can move forward according to how you want it to be done, if not, then we…

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated I understand what you’re saying and that’s really fine.  I just thought it would be – when you come to the making the decision about the trees I think it’s easier to see what’s going on when the leaves are on the trees.  It’s just better to do it as soon…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’re expecting the leaves to be all gone by the time the decision is made?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded well, I think that’s what you were saying.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated no, that’s not what I’m saying.  I’m saying when the Zoning Board, you said you’re scheduled for this month.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated well, they usually have 2 meetings and then who knows when I can get back on the Board.  You could, if you take that position, we could be walking this property in the fall, yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well, leaves are falling in October.  There’s still leaves on the trees, certainly around my house, so, you know.  I don’t expect that we’ll have to go in October to do this but if that should be the case, we’ll walk out there in October.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated hopefully you’ll get there before. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I certainly hope so.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated you can’t tell trees are dead or alive unless you’re out there kind of now or in the summer.  It’s up to you, but I would like to get the arborist out there, in any case, it’s our risk and if we can do that we’re at least advancing the ball somewhat.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated okay.  We’re going to refer this back.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair, I move that we refer this back to staff.

Seconded.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated I just want to add one thing, that if the Zoning Board does act in July, I would like to be back on your agenda…

Mr. John Klarl stated August.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes.

 Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco asked can we just keep that in mind?  And even if the Zoning Board gives us some sort of indication, would that be enough to get back on the Board without getting the decision?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded it depends on what kind of indication…

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated actual formal decision before we can even get back on the Board. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it depends on what kind of indication.  If the indication is that they’re probably going to say “yes” and our counsel sits on there so he can always let us know, that’s fine.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated I would expect them to be on the August agenda.

Mr. John Klarl stated a typical scenario is for the Zoning Board is to close the public hearing and reserve decision, to reserve decision at the August meeting.  That’s probably what’s going to occur.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it would seem more likely you’d be back in September.

Mr. John Klarl stated but we’ll see.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated maybe, right but they may decide that this is such a clear cut…

Mr. John Klarl stated the Zoning Board of Appeals could direct the D&O...

Mr. Peter Daly stated on the question, Chris, is there any intention to do anything on biodiversity on that property considering there must be contiguous properties that it’s…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I’d have to refresh – did we raise that in the review memo?

Mr. Peter Daly responded I don’t recall.  Only because I’m thinking if you’re sending Steve Coleman out here it might prudent just to have him take a quick – even if it’s a short review of that.  
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated yes, the way I could handle that is to get Steve to think in that term when he’s out there and then can determine whether he thinks a second study needs to be done.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated which is essentially what our tree guy is doing too.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated yes.

Mr. Peter Daly stated exactly, except the tree guy is only looking at the trees.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked anything else on the question?

With all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 3-14  b. Application of D&N Contracting Inc., for the property of D & N Housing, LLC for Site Development Plan approval for an office and showroom for a kitchen cabinet, window and door and tile contractor, with no on-site fabrication of items, and for four (4) existing apartments in an existing building located at 2101 Albany Post Road (Route 9A) as shown on a drawing entitled “Amended Site Development Plan for D & N Contracting, Inc.” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. latest revision dated June 12, 2014 (see prior PB 40-98).
Mr. Tim Cronin stated good evening Madame Chairwoman.  My name’s Tim Cronin and my office put the plans together that are this application.  Project’s located on the east side of 9A across from Dutch Street.  It’s an existing multi-use building, as you pointed out, with a small specialty contractor, primarily on the first floor and 4 apartments located in the building.  If you recall, last year I believe this project for this site was approved as an ATV repair shop and what we’re doing obviously didn’t work out so now we’re looking to put a new tenant in there.  At the last meeting I guess there were some discussion and then staff put together a review memo which we’ve addressed, resubmitted plans and we’re hoping now we can advance the application and then if possible, I don’t know if it is possible but to waive the public hearing and have a Resolution at the next meeting.  You’ve seen this project before.  This is a straightforward project.  

Mr. Jim Creighton asked did you say you were thinking about putting new tenants in?  What’s there now?

Mr. Tim Cronin stated I believe they may be there now but it’s…

Mr. John Klarl stated the sign might indicate that.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated they may have jumped the gun but that’s the operation that’s there and you can see, they’re not overpowering…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I thought you were going to ask to bypass the inspection and go right to public hearing.
Mr. Tim Cronin stated but you said suggest to doing that.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I would never suggest what you suggested.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated I misunderstood Chris.  Well, we can bypass them both.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there were some concerns, voiced, at least one person and myself.  I was concerned initially also about lighting on that application.  You have one flood light over some steps towards the front of the parking lot but in the remaining space is going all the way to the back of the parking lot don’t appear to have any kind of lighting and for me that doesn’t sort of sit well.  It’s for the safety of people.  They should have lighting, even if it’s the…

Mr. John Klarl stated sensors.

Ms. Loretta Taylor continued sensors yes the sensors…

Mr. Tim Cronin stated there are lights at each of the entrances and exits to the building and we are proposing, that is true, one additional light to be placed on the building.  Keep in mind right now there are no outside lights other than the ones that are just over the doorways and the facility and the site seems to be working fine.  I’d rather not put additional flood lighting out there.  It seems…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t think we need flood lighting.  What about lights that have sensors and as you walk local ground something, something…

Mr. John Klarl stated if someone comes home at 2 o’clock in the morning…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the fact that there are no lights there now, for me, doesn’t mean that you don’t need any lights.  The applicant, or whoever was using this property has just gotten away through the years without putting lighting in the parking lot that’s adequate for people who have to walk from the rear all the way down towards the front of the parking lot.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated Chris, if you could go to the other side, spaces 10, 11, 12 or so.  Are you considering or thinking about putting a pulse sort of in the vicinity of say spaces 8, 9, 10?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I would leave that to you.  I am not a lighting specialist and would like for somebody to sort of be able to make a recommendation, not only by the pole, but the height, what kind of lighting it would be to not be a nuisance but certainly be a benefit.  

Mr. Robert Foley stated I would think it’s important – you’re going to have customers parking in spaces 10, 11, and 12 are way out there.  There’s no lighting.  I don’t know what hours he’s going to be open in the winter time.  I would think it would be prudent to have some type of lighting at the far end of the parking lot, both for security and safety of any customers. 

Mr. Jim Creighton stated and the tenants.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked are the tenant spaces set up for them at this point?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded I believe there’s a parking chart.  Here we go.  

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked is there signage where the tenants can only park, like 10, 11, 12?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded I think it just may be an informal agreement where it’s like: you people park, you know, the tenants you park over here, leave the spaces here for my business.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked so they park at the further ones?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded correct.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked there are lines there?  The overheads just show dirt.

Mr. Tim Cronin responded I don’t think there are lines there.  I have…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated those are proposed wheel stops.  

Mr. Tim Cronin stated the wheel stops are proposed. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated so right now they’re just parking back there?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded right, like I said, the site’s working.  I can appreciate the concern, especially during the season when it’s going to get dark at 4:30, 5 o’clock that we’ll evaluate the need for a light and talk that over with our client. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked what’s to evaluate?  If it’s dark at 4 o’clock in the afternoon, it’s dark from 4 until 6 and 7 o’clock, 8 o’clock next morning.  I just don’t think that just because the lights don’t exist now that they should just go on in perpetuity not existing.  He’s bringing something for us to approve at this point.  He wants to take this site and make a particular business out of it but he’s got tenants, not just business clients who want to go home when he goes home but people who are going to be coming into that lot for hours after he’s gone.  I just think it should be safer.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated we’ll make that recommendation.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated also consider along the building where the apartments are, people have to pass through there to get to the front of the building.  The front of the building is going to be the main entrance right?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded correct.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated so consider lighting along the wall there too, maybe to illuminate that area, unless there’s something that’s already there.  

Mr. Tim Cronin stated there’s one by the entrance door but that’s it.
Mr. Robert Foley stated there are three instances with existing door lights.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re not talking about the front, we’re talking about where people are going to be coming…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated where they walk to...

Ms. Loretta Taylor continued yes where they have to walk 

Mr. Robert Foley stated yes, along there, there are two entrances…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated something that’s not too intrusive…

Mr. Tim Cronin stated something that’s going to shine down.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the plan that I have here says existing door light in the front corner, halfway down the building and then down in the back where those stairs are.

Mr. Peter Daly stated just for safety’s sake. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated and then another one over here.  No, I agree.  The other thing I have, which I brought up in the past, safe entrance and exit onto 9A.  You’re right across from Dutch Street.  It is a straight line there but the whole front of your property would be open for any type of vehicle to enter and exit.  There wouldn’t be any delineation markings?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded well, there’ll be a sign “no parking in the front loading zone” and then we can put another sign “parking in rear for tenants.” 

Mr. Robert Foley stated but I mean to come in and out of the property, they come out mostly towards the – I guess it’s north, away from Dutch Street, correct?  What direction is that?  North.

Mr. Tim Cronin responded correct.

Mr. Robert Foley stated as opposed to all the way down which is directly across from Dutch Street.  I don’t know, is there curbing along there, on 9A?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded no.

Mr. Robert Foley asked in other words, you just want the whole width of your frontage  open…
Mr. Tim Cronin responded right, but cars coming from the back because of how close the building is to the front property line, they’re forced to go out of the site at the north end of the site.  They won’t be able to cross in front of the building and then come out at the southern end of the site. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked all I’m asking is does it need any kind of marking, striping from a safety standpoint, especially if you’re going to have more people coming in and out with the business?  The tenants obviously understand it…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated I’ll meet with the applicant’s engineer at the site and we’ll decide.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and one thing that maybe you need to check with your client is that the plan shows right here an existing gate to remain.  I’m just curious, we’re always mentioning 4 apartments because I think the Code Enforcement card has this approved as a 4-unit building.  I’m just curious if there are any people in any of those units.  Just curious because if he locks the gate when he goes home at the end of the day, how do the tenants get back to the parking lot?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded I suspect he leaves it open.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked why does he have a gate?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded it probably was there when he bought it.  We’ll ask but…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I would appreciate if you find out.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated I will.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated one other thing, actually two other things, this Board at the point when we were dealing with the ATV, the proposed ATV application, made it very clear that we wanted to keep a clutter-free front on this tight space.  So, I do think that we need to make sure that for this application as we did for the previous one that we make sure that the applicant understands that he can’t have cars and trucks out in the front, just for loading and unloading is one thing but there not be continuously there all day.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the plan does show a loading zone so we could confirm with our parking enforcement people but they would give a certain amount of leeway that at 7 or 8 in the morning those trucks could be there but if they find trucks there all day long…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that’s what I’m talking about that obviously if you have to load and unload you’re going to have the trucks there but at points when people are not loading or unloading, we don’t want things just sitting out there.  We don’t want cabinets to be pulled from someplace and sit out in the front.  So that cars and trucks and materials and trash, all of that stuff needs to be located appropriately and appropriately does not mean outside on the front of the business.

Mr. Tim Cronin responded right, absolutely.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated now, one other thing that I brought up at the work session and I was sort of reading over your short EFA and it looks to me like questions 10 and 11 were incorrectly answered.  Let me grab your – it had to do with…

Mr. Jim Creighton stated waste water hook up…

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes, the waste water and utilities, 10 reads “will the proposed action connect to an existing public/private water supply?” And someone has answered “no.”

Mr. Tim Cronin responded that is incorrect.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so we need to fix that and 11 also says “will the proposed action connect to an existing waste water utilities?” and again, “no.”

Mr. Tim Cronin responded well that is true.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but if it says ‘no’ you have to explain what the difference is.  You need to go back and look at these questions.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated it’s an existing septic system.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we need to go through those 2 questions.

Mr. John Klarl asked no questions of septic?  It’s a septic system out there.

Mr. Tim Cronin responded that is correct.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated those were my concerns; the lighting, the questions and the clutter-free front.  Is there anybody else who has additional…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated we talked about doing site visits by ourselves.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes we did.  There’s not going to be a Board – we’re not doing it as a Board because many of us were there not too long ago with respect to the previous application so we know the layout.  We know how it’s set up.  Some Board members may want to go individually and just sort of walk through…

Mr. Tim Cronin stated I’ll just let the applicant know that’s fine. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated we want to go individually and walk back.  Will that gate be locked or what?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded I’ll check with the owner to make sure that it’s not.  There’s no problem with you going there.  If you have an idea of when it’ll be I can let him know and if you’d like me to be there with you I can certainly…

Mr. Robert Foley stated daytime hours is probably open.  I make a motion that – are we going to have a public hearing or what?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded I don’t think you need one.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I think so.  I think the question was whether you were going to refer it back or have one.  I think Tim’s point was whether you were going to have one.

Mr. Robert Foley asked do I want to make a motion to just refer back but also schedule a public hearing. 

Mr. Tim Cronin stated schedule a public hearing.

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes. 

Mr. Jim Creighton stated and I think he’s asking if we want to take a shot in preparing a Resolution that we can look at that evening if we decided we were ready.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I can do that.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the motion is to…

Mr. Jim Creighton stated no promises.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked we’re going to see another plan then, in between, at the next meeting?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, and you should need that plan by roughly a week from this Friday.

Mr. Tim Cronin responded okay, that’s fine.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so that we would have it. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I need to advertise it in the newspaper.

Mr. Robert Foley stated so the motion is to have a public hearing on August 5th, correct?  And then possibly have a Resolution of approval?

Mr. Tim Cronin stated you’ll have it there to consider and if all goes well…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated Tim, you and I should be at the site then towards the middle of next week then. 

Mr. Tim Cronin responded that would be fine. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated that’s the motion.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Tim Cronin stated thank you very much.



*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair, I move that we adjourn.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.  So moved.



*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, AUGUST 5, 2014
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